
CHAPTER 14 

THE TURN TO SABOTAGE 

The Socialist league of Africa 

The Socialist League of Africa was launched sometime in late 1957. 
Most of the initial members were drawn from the Progressive Forum in 
Johannesburg, a group affiliated with the Non-European Unity Movement, 
and although persons had left for different reasons, we had some 
common political notions. We were anti-Stalinist and opposed to the 
SACP; we did not believe that the ANC could or would provide a viable 
political leadership and we did not believe that the Unity Movement 
could provide an alternative. I had disagreed with the NEUM over its 
absurd support for the Russian invasion of Hungary in 1956 (even 
before the CP had plucked up courage to do the same); had found the 
Torch politically embarrassing both in content and in language; had 
fundamental criticisms of Tabata's account of the All African Conven
tion and so on. But I had not at that stage revised my position on the 
need for a movement of national liberation, and I still thought that 
many of the NEUM's agitational slogans were far in advance of most 
other movements. That is, their attack on the rehabilitation scheme in 
the reserves, their call for non-collaboration in segregatory institu
tions, and their placing of political demands at the forefront of 
their prog~amme. 

Nonetheless, after all these years of political work it is doubtful 
whether we were agreed on what had gone wrong in the NEUM or on what 
shou ld be done. Part of the problem lay in the NEUM's demand that a 
trained cadre be created before people embark on practical work with 
nothing to indicate how that cadre obtain that training. Furthermore 
despite the existence of discussion groups, it is doubtful whether 
there had been much depth in the reading of those who had been in the 
Progressive Forum. There was little or no reading of the Marxist 
c lassics, and not very much readi ng of secondary sources. Or, put 
another way, if there was any such reading, it was not obvious from 
the level of discussion. Also, NEUM policy (or lack of policy) had 
left people isolated, closeted inside the ranks of that movement and 
generally, in the Transvaal, with few political contacts in the 
community. Consequently, the initial group in the Socialist League was 
composed of people who were not particularly keen on embarking on 
active (and particularly open) work, and they were not well read 
politically. 

At first we met on Saturday afternoons and discussed contemporary 
events in South Africa. At one stage we used artic les, particularly 
those written by Kenneth Jordaan of the Cape Town Forum Club, but in 
retrospect it is doubtful whether the people who met understood the 
import of what Jordaan was saying. His periodisation of race discrim
ination, which set the current phase in the era of mining capital, 
pointed to the need to overthrow capitalism itself in order to estab
lish the democracy we all demanded. His insistence that in South 
Africa the primary problem was not the agrarian question but capital 
ism, pointed to a strategy that was crucially different to that of the 
NEUM which still stressed the struggle on the land . These concepts 
were alien to those members who had received their political education 
in the Progressive Forum and we made little progress. Members had 
little to contribute to discussion, and it was often a matter of my 
talking - or of silence prevailing. Also, there was little possibility 



of members of this group intervening politically in the trade unions 
or the communities. I was more favourably placed on the campus, where, 
together with Roman (or Raymond as he was generally called) discussion 
groups were organized. Roman Eisenstein had arrived at my house one 
Saturday afternoon and fo und me in the garden. He introduced himself 
in a pronounced French accent, and being suspicious of strange faces, 
I interrogated him on his claimed affiliation to a French Trotskyist 
group. He knew more about the subject than I did and I was satisfied 
that he was no imposter. He said he had met members of COD and asked 
them where he could find the Trotskyists. Someone had directed him to 
me. We spoke at some length, and thereafter he was a regular visitor. 
He registered at the University and it was mainly as a result of the 
contacts he made that we spread out on the campus and formed study 
groups. 

The Saturday meetings came to an end - mainly out of inactivity. 
There was little purpose in meeting when discussions dragged on and 
then gave way to local gossip. There was not h ing to report because 
nobody had done anything. I made proposals that members join groups in 
their communities - but it was either not possible, or nothing was 
ever tried. The Saturday afternoon meetings were fruitless and some 
time before the demise of the group I suggested that we join with the 
Congress movement. At least we would have a constituency in which we 
could talk and find contacts. I was in a minority of one at the time 
although Austin Lepoliso was at a later date to join the Congress 
Youth League and find a political home for himself in Orlando. Austin, 
the son of an old Congress leader came to the University where he took 
a degree in economics . We did not meet often with him and lost contact 
until 1960. He died young, but that was after we lost contact again 
and I have no record of what he did after 1960. 

After the official closing of the university to blacks the political 
climate on the campus quietened. The Council announced that an annual 
meeting would be held to renew the pledge to fight segregation in 
education - but for the present it was to be work as usual. Most staff 
members concurred and the student body returned to the usual campus 
activities. There was still a political climate that helped generate 
protest but the clamour that was present before the Bill was passed 
had quietened considerably. There were still malcontents who fought 
social segregation on the sport fields and at social events and it was 
out of this that a Student Fellowship Society emerged, pledged to 
conduct a struggle inside the University. I was not informed when it 
was initiated and have no knowledge of its early meetings. 

Sometime in 1958 I was asked to address the inaugural meeting of 
the Society. The invitation was spontaneous. I was on the campus when 
I met with Frank Adler and he asked me, almost casually, whether I 
would speak. Frank was the son of Nathan Adler, a former member of the 
Workers International League and it appears that with Lionel Morrison 
Cat that time a member of SACPO - the South African Coloured Peoples 
Organisation> and others, had started this society to combat all 
aspects of race discrimination on the campus. At that stage the group 
probably had little formal organization, and their plans were still 
unformed. 

I was surprised to find when I arrived that the lecture hall was 
packed. Although I usually spoke without notes I had written out my 
talk. I started on a high key saying that there had been much cant and 
hypocrisy in the campaign that had just concluded and failed. I 
condemned the government's policy of tribal universities but also 
criticized the administration of the 'open universities.' They had 
never been truly open, academically or socially. There were faculties 
(dentistry, architecture, and others) that remained closed to blacks 
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right through its history, and in others, such as m2dicine, there had 
always been a quota. There had been bans on mixed-sport and mixed 
social activities, the swimming baths and other facilities were closed 
to blacks, the residences were segregated and the government had used 
that very fact when it had argued that in totally segregated Universi
ties, students would be able to live a fuller social life . 

I seemed to have touched some chord that day and the response to my 
talk was remarkable. There was a buzz of excitement around the room 
and the Society was well and truly launched. Benjy Pogrund, a journal 
ist who was present, asked for a copy of my text. This appeared the 
next morning on the front page of the Rand Daily Mail. Running down 
two columns the gist of the talk was printed and although I had not 
intended it this way I had distanced myself formally from the liberal 
establishment in my opposition to the closing of the government. If 
the members of the Unity Movement noted this they did not speak to me 
about the matter. 

A special meeting of the Senate was convened (as far as I could 
ascertain the sponsors of the resolution on my position were the two 
law professors) and I was informed that at the end of academic year my 
contract would not be renewed. I was still on probation, and without 
tenure, my position was weak. I arranged to see Professor Sutton, the 
Princip~l, and was confronted with a set of accusations that went far 
beyond the address to the Fellowship Society. Among the many misdemea 
nours, I was charged with having organized the African cleaners in the 
University compound (a charge that I was to say ruefully to friends, 
should have been true, but I had been preoccupied with other activit
ies and, even if I had wanted to, could not have undertaken such 
activity). There was a more sinister ring to the accusation in that I 
had been told only a short while back by Mr Grobelaar, the man who was 
in charge of laboratory assistants and an avowed Nationalist, to be 
careful, because it was well known that I was organizing the Africans 
cleaners on the campus. I had been rather irritated at the time and 
denied any knowledge of such activity. 

I wrote a letter to Sutton when I got back to my office, listing the 
charges and denying their veracity. In his reply, Sutton denied having 
made any of the allegations I listed. There had been no one else 
present and I had no proof to back my letter. I had only two courses 
open to me. I could speak to the press and that would have led to a 
hardening of attitudes and my dismissal, or I could seek advice from 
friends on the campus. Julius Lewin advised me to see the executive 
members of the Lecturers Association (making this my first contact 
with Ann Welsh of the Economics Department), and secure letters from 
people who had been present at the meeting. This included the Univer
sity Chaplain who wrote saying that I had obviously been most sincere, 
and that what I had said rang with fervour and honesty. The lecturers 
took a Voltairian attitude on what I had said, and defended my right 
to express my views. Ultimately a compromise was reached and I was 
required to write a letter saying that I had not accused individual 
members of the Senate of hypocrisy, but had levelled that charge 
against the policy as a whole. The threat against my position was 
reversed, and I was reinstated. Subsequently I was given tenure. 

The talk at the Fellowship society did not lessen my political 
isolation. In fact, the pressure of events surrounding the threat of 
sacking had left me even less time than before. I had to find a way 
out, and when it was suggested to me that I would be welcomed in the 
Congress of Democrats, I decided to join. Or more precisely, I thought 
about the matter, and after much hesitation decided to attend a 
meeting. We had moved into Orchards and found that there was a large 
concentration of radicals and leftists within a quarter mile of our 
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house. This included: Michael and Ray Harmel, Eli and Violet Weinberg, 
Manny and Babette Brown, Helen Joseph, Issy and Ann Hayman, Harry and 
Cynthia Hartwell and the Ruffs . We had not known this when we moved 
into the area, but on discovery, thought ruefully that this probably 
placed us under police surveillance. With this concentration of 
politically active pers ons there was a COD group Cone of three or four 
in all Johannesburg) that met in our neighbnurhood. The first meeting 
I attended was at the Brown's house and I felt stra1 ,g2 and isolated 
among this group, many of whom I recognized as one - time members of the 
CPSA. Some were friendly, others were suspicious and wanted to know 
what I was doing at a COD meeting. That first meeting was the hardest 
- although it should not be thought that going to these meetings ever 
became easy. I was always under suspicion; always an 'outsider'; 
always the 'wrecker' who had to be watched. 

I have no recollection of what was discussed at that first meeting, 
and little recollection of discussions at any subsequent COD meetings. 
There was, as I remember, always some announcement about coming 
events, the organization of sales drives of New Age, of literature 
distribution, or in the event of an election, of plans for house-to
house canvassing. There were also questions about the women's campaign 
against the passes, and there were aggregate meetings at which new 
committees would be elected. But in all the time I was a member of COD 
I do not remember a single political presentation, or talk. (On one 
occasion I offered an account of the Tomlinson Commission report to a 
small COD group. There was little discussion and we went on to next 
business). When there was debate inside SACPO (the South African 
Coloured Peoples' Organization) about the need to boycott segregated 
institutions the matter was discussed, not as a theoretical que~ ti~11, 
but as a matter of practical business, and disposed of arbitrarily . 
This was a shocking way to handle a question of tactics raised in all 
seriousness by some members of SACPO, but I do remember that after the 
meeting concluded, one of the 'comrades' said to me: bring one of the 
pro-boycotters here, we will soon get them to see sense. It sounded so 
arrogant, so paternalistic, that I did not deign to reply. 

Inside the Congress of Democrats 

I was never comfortable in the Congress of Democrats. Every move and 
every suggestion I made was viewed with suspicion by the leading 
figures in the Johannesburg branch. Besides the fact that I differed 
in approach on so many issues that were raised I believe that there 
was an additional difficulty about which little could be done. Many of 
the original members of COD had been banned, and as they fell away (to 
act discretely behind the scene) their place was taken by individuals 
who were less certain of their arguments in the cut and thrust of 
polemical debate. Also, many of them were the wives of those who had 
once led COD and they had been used to deferring to their husbands. A 
position which indicated that 'emancipation' of communist women still 
had a long way to go. When I made a suggestion, at meetings or on 
committee, they seemed to be unsure of themselves, and more often than 
not would try to block my motions, or defer decisions. Nor was my 
position made any eci~ier by members, most of them from the University 
branch, voting me onto the Transvaal Executive. They 'used' me to 
voice their discontent with COD policies, but this led to my occupying 
a position that was incongruent with the direction in which the 
leaders wished to direct Congress activities. 

I joined COD at the end of 1959 or early in 1958 and found friends 
at an early stage: Ruth and Yehuda Kaplan, who had arrived at a 
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position they described as Trotskyist independently of any organiza
tion; Sid and Joan Shall who were friends of Wilfred Stein and who 
were probably inside the SACP, but did not always follow the 'party 
line'; but perhaps the most important contacts were made through a 
political friendship with Vic and Marcelle Goldberg. 

I never found out what it was the Goldberg's wanted, but it was 
quite clear that they disliked the bureaucratic control of COD, did 
not like the communists, and wanted an end to the colour bar in 
Congress. However, they did not seem interested in the formation of a 
socialist movement, and as far as I could ascertain were mainly 
interested in practical work. Vic argued, in the pages of the COD 
journal, for a one-Congress approach, and CI think) wrote on the need 
to support SACPO in calling for the boycott of elections. Marcelle was 
one of the vice-Presidents of the Woman's Federation, and she encour 
aged the women in their demand for more positive action against the 
pass laws. She marched with them, and she gYew close to several of the 
leaders. But the more 'respectable' leaders of the Women's Federation 
were embarrassed by her appearance. She dressed casually, her long 
black hair seemed to be uncombed, and her language far from genteel. 
On one occasion, because of my known friendship with the Goldbergs I 
was asked whether I wouldn't speak to Marcelle about her appearance 
and suggest that she comb her hair. I was amused and laughed the 
request away. On several occasions I went with the Goldbergs into the 
township to meet some of the leading women, and I also accompanied Vic 
when he spoke from the platform in Sophiatown. On one occasion I 
deputized for him as a speaker, because he was booked to speak and 
could not be present. 

More than that, Vic and Marcelle's house was open to Congress 
personnel at all times, and I got to visiting them frequently, partly 
to discuss events in Congress and the country, and partly to meet the 
men and women who came by to talk. Stephen Sigale, a mountainous man, 
whose whole body seemed to shake like a jelly when he spoke from the 
public platform, was a frequent visitor, and I learnt from him about 
events in Sophiatown, and the campaigns of the Congress Youth League. 
I also met, in the township, or at the Goldberg's, other members of 
the CYL, and from this the contacts widened and I would meet a small 
group (including Milton Sethlopele and Theo Musil at my office in the 
Physics department, where we spoke of socialism and the need for a 
socialist movement. 

I made new contacts at functions organized by the movement, partici 
pating briefly in a workshop that was preparing a course of study for 
SACTU leaders and even led one of the discussions of a proposed paper 
for the use of official training. But it could not last and I found 
that I was removed by default: that is I was no longer informed of 
meeting dates or places. However, I did make contact with some SACTU 
officials Cor advisors) like Mike Muller and Phyllis Altman, and was 
able to gauge the nature of SACTU politics. I also met with Shulamith 
Muller on occasion, and from her, and Ruth Kaplan (who was her legal 
assistant) received information on events in Zeerust and 
Sekhukuniland, and on some of the trials in Johannesburg. 

Being in Congress opened doors that would otherwise have been 
blocked. I think that I entered some COD or Joint Congress committees 
with reluctance. There was little possibility of my really exerting 
much influence, but I went, hoping to assist and at least meeting 
interesting people. That was the position in the Congress directed 
African Education Movement. The earlier members of the committee had 
been banned, and Myrtle Berman was the chairwoman when I was asked to 
join. I was apparently invited for two reasons. Firstly, there was a 
dearth of persons who were not banned and would be prepared to assist 
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in the committee organizing the Cultural Clubs in the townships. 
Secondly, I was interested in education, and therefore prepared to 
assist in such a campaign. Under existing legislation Africans could 
only receive instruction through government directed schools. No 
church body, and no private organization, could establish or run an 
educational institution. However, a large number of parents, indepen 
dently, or answering the call to boycott the schools, had removed 
their children from school and these children were now barred from 
public (or any other) education. The only answer was to start Cultural 
Clubs in the townships, run by volunteers (some of whom had been 
teachers). Children would meet on open squares or under a tree, and 
there they could play, or sing, but could not be taught. If found with 
a book or books, the 'teachers' would be arrested. Of course they 
broke the law if they thought they could conceal what t hey were doing, 
but invariably t hey were caught. 

Most committee meetings was devoted to reports of arrests, and of 
arranging legal representation for those who were charged under the 
Bantu Education Act. It was all necessary, and all very boring. I 
could offer nothing in the way of securing legal advice, and little 
else seemed to be discussed - except to answer the calls that arrived 
from townships for assistance in organizing Clubs. But in this too I 
was superfluous . I was also appalled by the organizing ability (or 
inability) of the AEM's organizers. There was James Hadebe Clater an 
official in the exiled movement) who did have one qua!ity: he was a 
superb singer in demand by choirs, and there was Alfred Nzo a leading 
Congressman of Alexandra township, who had been shown to be without 
much ability in the Alexandra Bus boycott in 1957. As I recollect, 
Myrtle was delighted when Hadebe was seconded to the ANC office as a 
Congress organizer. Privately, we commiserated with the ANC. 

My ,expertise' as an educationalist was called upon on one other 
occasion. I was asked for an article on Bantu education for the 
Congress journal Fighting Talk. I agreed and commenced by saying that 
in calling for blacks to have the same education as whites, it had to 
be remembered that even schooling for whites was inferior on a 
comparative world scale . Nonetheless, this was the least that could be 
demanded in the country. I also said that this equality could not be 
achieved in segregated schools. I have forgotten how I continued, but 
there is no possibility of my checking, because the article was not 
published. I was invited to meet Cecil Williams, one of the journal's 
editors. The meeting was amicable, and all that I was asked was 
whether I would mind if the article was printed anonymously . Obvious ly 
there were people on the Board who were not keen on having my name 
attached to the article . I thought about it, and agreed, but still the 
article was not used. The only positive feature of the episode was 
that Denis Brutus knew what happened and was interested in meeting me. 
That was to happen at some later date. My position in~ide the 
Congress of Democrats was transparent. To the chagrin of the leading 
members I would speak openly of the need for socialist solutions. They 
were trying so hard to appear as non-Communists that they resented my 
interventions. Furthermore, they had their own CP cells where they 
discussed their own brand of socialism, and I was stealing their 
thunder. All that was required of members of COD was acceptance of the 
Freedom Charter, and that document was so vague (even where it was 
wrong) that I could not be faulted by referring to working class 
struggles or indeed socialism . I also was involved in, and wrote much 
of the contents of, several 'clandestine' news-sheets (including 
'~nalysis' and, at a later date, 'Lekhatla la Basabetsi') which were 
critical of Congress activities. It was known to several that I was 
associated with, or probably the author of these papers, and I was 
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sometimes asked when the next issue would appear. Also, I had public
ly, alongside Vic, and following Ronald Segal called for a one-Con
gress organization, and Vic and I were required to appear before a two 
man commission (Piet Byleveld and Ben Turok ) on a charge of acting 
against the interest of Congress. That was absurd, but we were repri
manded and told not to continue on that path. We were both angry and 
amused, and there the matter rested. 

The attitude to individuals who entered the body was callous, and 
with no regard for their personal safety. A young first year student, 
M, joined the university branch of COD and was sent out slogan paint
ing. As far as I could determine she was not informed of the risks 
involved, and was certainly not given any training in security. It was 
almost inevitable that she would be caught and indeed she was, on her 
first venture. The police visited her parents (wealthy upper-middle 
class Jews) who were furious and announced that she would be withdrawn 
from the university. M was brought to my office by Roman seeking some 
way out of the dilemma. She had joined the group, as so many students 
did, because s he wanted to assist the 'cause'. TheYe was little that I 
could do except console her, but I did speak to one of the persons 
Yesponsible for sending her out. There was no remoyse, no pity, foy 
this hapless student. The only response was the retort that COD could 
not look after people who volunteered to do such work: they were 
adults who should know what they were undertaking. 

One event of the time gave me some insight into the impact of 
existing newspapers on Congress activists. I was asked one evening if 
I would stand in for a lectureY who was ill, and talk to a group of 
ANC members in Western Native Township, one of the few townships which 
was not closed to visitors. This was a fairly advanced group I was 
told, and I could expect a brisk discussion. I was given no subject 
and no intimation of what the group had discussed on previous occas
ions. The solution suggest~d itself. I would discuss the contents of 
the latest issue of the Guardian. Accordingly, when I opened the 
meeting, I asked who had read that week's copy. They all raised their 
hands. Who had read the editorial, I asked. There was no reply. Or the 
foreign news (almost definitely on the USSR and favourable). Nobody 
had looked at this column, and nobody knew the title of the article. 
This was not very productive and accordingly, I changed the form of my 
question: what had they reads that week? This elicited replies. They 
had all read the local news, and a few had even looked at items that 
reported on events in the Cape or Natal. That was all. 

I reflected on this in the weeks to come, feeling that if this was a 
representative group, the readers were not going to be directed 
towards the SACP by the pro-Soviet stance of that paper's editorial 
board. However, the very fact that the paper was pro-Soviet, and its 
editorial staff well known as communists would predispose its readers 
to a position of support for the USSR. Nonetheless, the Guardian was 
bought, partly out of loyalty to the ANC (and in any case there were 
few other papers), and partly to read about local events. The circula
tion figures for the paper might have been large, but it told us 
little about what was read, and what was important in the paper 
itself. 

Thus far I have sounded negative, possibly c~~rly-so. But working in 
COD did help me break my political isolation. I had access to Con
gress, and that extended far beyond the narrow confines of COD. We 
whites were expected to work in our white areas, canvass householders, 
sell New Rqe and other Congress literature, and canvass for COD 
candidates at local elections. There were several members who either 
refused to, or did a minimum of such work, in the white areas. They 
preferred using their time in politics more usefully. I joined with 
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those who did no canvassing among whites, and instead, went along to 
rallies in the townships, or to meetings in Sophiatown. This gave me 
more direct contact with what was happening in the townships, and 
acquaintance with leading activists Cat the secondary level). It also 
drew me closer to this band of rebels inside COD in Johannesburg. I 
also made contact with a small group in Cape Town who were active on 
the campus of UCT: Edmond Trosse, and with him Hillel Ticktin and 
others. Several joined the Socialist League, and in Johannesburg we 
attracted Fred and Rhoda Prager (both ex-Communists), Dennis Higgs, 
Basil Steyn and others on the Wits campus, and Roman Eisenstein. 
Higgs, Steyn and the Pragers were then in the Liberal Party, but they 
found little political satisfaction in those quarters, and they joined 
with us. 

I also grew closer to the Bermans politically, to the Mullers and 
the Shalls, and tried to persuade Phyllis Altman that an~~ socialist 
organization was needed. We seemed to be making progress when the CPSA 
acted. Firstly they expelled the Ber mans (for their contact with me) 
and Monty was furious and broke all contact with me. Then Joe Slovo 
approached Shulamith and invited her to join the SACP, but made it 
clear that this excluded Mike. She rejected the invitation and told 
Mike. In an irrational rage he turned on Shulamith blaming her for the 
party's approach and the marriage which had its ups and downs was in a 
parlous state. In the circumstances working with them was difficult. 

National ist Po l itics - Na t ionalist Ideas 

I had gone into COD about a year after leaving the Progressive Forum. 
While there I had come into conflict with the ideas of the NEUM at 
several levels. I mention some of these above, including its absten
tionism and the criticism of my participation in the demonstrations 
against closing the campus to all but whites. There was a further 
factor, but one which had no direct bearing on my leaving. I had 
arrived back from the UK in 1953 convinced that the USSR was not a 
workers state. I was not certain how to describe that state, and at 
the time accepted Tony Cliff's argument that the USSR was 'state 
capitalist.' This was in direct contrast to the views of the NEUM 
leadership who held determinedly to Trotsky's position, claiming that 
the USSR was a workers' state that had to be defended unconditionally. 

But the crucial issue was Tabata's buok, The RwakPninq of a People 
which was used as a text book by the Progressive Forum, and which set 
out to supply the history of the All African Convention, and also the 
programme and strategy of the NEUM . It was not only non-socialist: it 
was anti-socialist. There was no class analysis, and the proletariat 
was not placed at the centre of the struggle for change in South 
Africa: in fact they had no place at all except as further forces with 
which to attack the herre»volk state. I wrote a long attack on the 
book at a later date under the pseudonym R. Mettler, entitled 'It is 
Time to Awake.' In that document I outlined the need for a different 
perspective in the NEUM and called for a movement in which the working 
class would be the main force. I found subsequently that Tsotsi, the 
President of the AAC spent most of his presidential address in 1958 
attacking the document . I had drawn blood, but the impact on the NEUM 
was minimal. My main achievement lay in writing a document that helped 
me clarify some of my ideas . 

I was already in COD when I wrote the pamphlet, and consulted with 
Sid Shall in the drafting of the document. I was therefore inured 
against r1ationalist sentiments, or so I thought. It was only in 
retrospect that I realized that the philosophy of a nationalist 
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movement entered one's thinking insidiously. The only protection from 
s uch infl~ence lay either in having firm roots inside a working class 
organization (which did not exist), or in working inside an organiza 
tion firmly rooted in Marxism. That is, I could only have been protec 
ted from nationalist ideology by a group of well versed Marxists . 
Several of the Socialist League members (or friends) had some knowl 
edge of Marxism, but the overall standard was low. And the contacts we 
had in Cape Town among members of the Forum Club (and in particular 
Kenneth Jordaan) were themselves heavily influenced by their contacts 
inside the national liberation movement. I have written elsewhere 
about Jordaan and will not digress here. The point is, that being in 
any one of the National movements left us wide open to their ideolog 
ies, despite our theoretic opposition to their anti - Marxist stand 
points. This is a crucial consideration in any discussion of our move 
to sabotage in the coming period. 

The Formation of the PAC 

It was apparent throughout the 1950s that there was growing opposition 
inside the ANC to existing policies. But the disputes did not seem to 
lead to any fresh initiatives, and dissident voices were either muted, 
or in many cases, seemed incoherent. At one stage the CYL seemed to be 
the focus of dissention, objecting on 1 May 1950 to the stay - at-home 
call by the communists. However, the CYL made its peace with the CPers 
and it devolved on the Africanists to organize the discontent in the 
townships. The Africanists operated mainly inside the Congress or 
ganization - and those persons that acted outside the ANC were usually 
isolated, or failed to rally groups behind them. Consequently, 
Madzunya in Alexandra Township, who had a local following and some 
contacts outside Johannesburg, never appeared as a national leader. 

It was only after the drafting of the Freedom Charter in 1956 that 
vocal opposition pointed to the rallying of a group opposed to the 
existing leadership. The attack on the Charter came from Roberoko, and 
although he was not overly coherent, the message came through: South 
Africa belonged to the African, and the land would be returned to 
them. The message allowed for many possible interpretations, and it 
was obvious that sections of the youth (at least in Soweto) wanted 
action that would produce the Freedom that everyone talked about. 

Yet, against the backdrop of government regulations and legislation, 
it was not possible to form a new organization of any strength. In 
fact, there was little campaigning from any quarter: only half-hearted 
responses to each new law. The ANC could not really stop the govern
ment, and did not have the ability to mount an effective campaign 
against the many regulations impinging on the African population. The 
Defiance Campaign of 1952 was ill conceived, and set goals that were 
unrealizable. It was petering out when riots led to massive counter
measures from the authorities, and the promulgation of draconian laws 
against anybody that urged resistance to any law. In the rural areas 
the r~habilitation scheme drew local resistance, but the regions were 
isolated, and local groups that protested against the measures taken 
were speedily silenced. The Bantu Education Act led to calls for a 
school boycott which was confused by disagreements inside the ANC and 
in some areas left a generation of youth without formal education. 
Similarly the campaign against the removal of Sophiatown was marked, 
more by the declamatory statements of local leaders, than the realiza
tion of a plan to stop the population being moved (if in fact that was 
ever possible). The Indian and Coloured people were also unable to 
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stop the government implementing new legislation. The Group Areas Act 
confined each population group to ghetto areas; the Coloured vote was 
removed; train apartheid was implemented; and the leadership was 
restricted by bannings. The ANC was also forced to retreat, and 
despite the mobilizing effect, first of the Defiance Campaign, and 
then of the Congress of the Peoples, the mass arrests on charqes of 
treason in 1956 left the movement in disarray. Resistance was-not yet 
stifled, and new hopes surfaced with the bus boycott in Alexandra in 
1957 and then from the women in opposition to the pass laws. Yet even 
in these cases it was obvious that leadership did not come from the 
ANC. In Alexandra the most prominent personalities were those assoc
iated with a group led in the township by Dan Mokanyane (who worked 
with Vincent and Lillian Swart and their D~mocracy of Content group) 
and Madzunya. In this struggle, in which the people repeated the feat 
of the war years and walked the eleven miles to work every day until 
threatened bus fare increases were withdrawn, the ANC (apparently led 
by Alfred Nzo) was ineffectual. In the parallel bus boycott in Evaton 
leadership was assumed by Africanists, and the ANC was seen to be 
absent throughout the struggle. Also, in the struggle against the 
passes the leadership in the towns was provided, not by the ANC, but 
by the Woman's Federation and in the countryside it was soon apparent 
that there was little or no direction from the ANC. 

The reported revolts in Zeerust and Sekhukuniland had taken place 
against reported increases in state oppression. There were talks of 
flying squads of police, specifically trained to stamp out dissent, 
and reports of terror, first in the Bafarutse region of Zeerust and 
then in Sekhukuniland. The events were poorly reported in the press, 
partly because there were no representatives of the media in those 
remote regions, but also because Sekhukuniland was sealed off to all 
non-residents. In Zeerust there was no Congress organization, but 
there seemed to be some ANC presence in the latter region. However, 
the connection was tenuous and there was no evidence of ANC directives 
or advice on the position. 

Because of my past association with the Unity Movement I was partic
ularly interested in these revolts. The factors that led to the 
explosions (and were soon after to be repeated in Natal and then in 
Pondoland in 1960) were not exp lained and I do not remember any 
occasion in which they were discussed at any Congress meeting. However 
the factors leading to the events of 1957-60 were probably complex. 
They involved the Bantu Authorities Act, the Betterment Scheme and 
local incidents of which I had no knowledge. Flash point was produced 
when women were required to register for passes - a full description 
of which we were able to read about in Father Hooper's book on 
Zeerust, Brief Authority. When I received that book I was told to hide 
it because it was banned. I did not check on that information but 
concealed it during the day and only brought it out at night. The 
story was dramatic, the plight of the people desperate. The police 
were brutal and the resistance was broken. There was no parallel 
history of events in neighbouring Sekhukuniland and I tried to get 
some of the facts from Ruth, who accompanied Shulamith Muller in 
gathering information from witnesses when people were charged and 
arraigned on a succession of charges that led to death sentences and 
imprisonment. However, Ruth told me little more than I read elsewhere 
and the only story with some details came from the pen of Jack Halpern 
in Africa South. 

Because of my position in COD I became involved with an aspect of 
the womans' anti-pass campaign that has never been publicized. First
ly, I had an inside view cf the attempt to organize servants against 
the acceptance of passes. I am not certain that I have the full story, 
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but as I remember it, Vic and Marcelle had organized servants into an 
ANC group in Emmerentia Ca suburb in Johannesburg). This initiative 
was not appreciated at ANC headquarters, where there was resentment 
against whites who ~meddled' in the African organization. Nonetheless 
the branch persisted until the Goldbergs moved out of the area. When 
the government announced that passes would be issued in the towns 
there was a flurry of activity. The Goldbergs suggested that their 
initiative in Emmerentia could be followed in other suburbs and COD 
members decided to form servants' groups in their areas of residence. 
Members of the ANC (and Women's Federation) would be invited to speak 
on the issue. I offered our house as a meeting place and hosted 
several meetings. We were surprised and gratified at the response as 
servants arrived at the appointed time - and even more surprise that 
some men attended. There was much enthusiasm over the plans to stop 
the issuing of the hated pass. Then, after the first meetings I was 
informed that the venue was being altered, and in future the women 
would meet at the home of the Weinbergs. That was not a move I could 
oppose, nor did 1 mind. If the organization of the women was main 
tained, and there was opposition to the government's plans, that was 
all that could be expected. I could not do more on the matter. 

The groups that were formed were remarkably consistent in their 
fight against passes. And in this campaign the word 'fight' had a 
literal meaning. When the first passes were issued the servants who 
opposed their being issued attacked other women who had received their 
documents - either because of their own compliance or because their 
employer had arranged the matter. The Women's Federation issued 
instructions stopping this squabbling, but the reaction was under
standable and probably justifiable. 

There was one unexpected result from these meetings that gave me an 
insight into the functioning of ANC headquarters. Rose Vekane, who was 
a servant in the Klenerman-Mo~d household, and with whom I had often 
spoken when I visited, had attended the meetings. One day she asked to 
meet me. She had been to Makapan (her home area) tt1e previous weekend 
and the women were incensed at the plans to force them to take the 
pass. They did not know what to do, and asked her to arrange for a 
member of Congress to visit the area and assist them in their opposi 
tion. I said I would attend to the matter, and went to the ANC office. 
There I presented the case, and asked that somebody should visit the 
area. 'Sorry, comrade,' I was told, 'but there is no transport.' No 
matter I replied, transport can be ~rranged, and it was agreed that on 
the following Sunday Vic and I would meet one or more members of 
Congress and we would go together. Vic and I waited on the Sunday: I 
think we gave them two hours grace, and then we went home. This was 
just one more example of ANC response to an appeal. What we did not 
know was the extent of such desire for assistance but whatever it was, 
there would be no helping hand, no advice, and in fact no plan for 
resistance from the 'peoples' movement. 

We discussed the ineffectual leadership, and the inability of this 
movement to conduct a campaign. I was also able to follow the so 
called anti-pass campaign that was being organized by the ANC. In this 
case I was delegated to the joint Congress sub-committee with Vic. It 
was always the two of us from the COD executive, because nobody else 
was prepared to go along when invitations arrived. The proceedings 
were farcical and I argued with members of the ANC who, planning an 
anti-pass campaign, talked about the value of boycotting the beer
halls! What was the relevance I asked, and was given a lecture about 
the significance of fighting all aspects of apartheid in an all-out 
effort to remove the passes. It all sounded absurd, but in effect it 
did not matter. The Transvaal executive of COD did not want a report 
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back on committee meetings; the membership were never told of what was 
happening; and the anti - pass committee went about its bumbling way. At 
a later date tt,e PAC was accused of having pre-empted the ANC in 
calling their own anti-pass campaign. As if Congress had a patent 
right to such a campaign, and as if it had any positive ideas of how 
to get that campaign off the ground! 

Working in COD was frustrating, and I remember that I went to many 
of the meetings reluctantly. There was far too little time to attend 
meetings that achieved little or nothing. Also, it was painful having 
to talk to members of COD who were arrogant and claimed to have the 
solution to all political problems. At one meeting a banned member of 
the National Executive arrived and spoke briefly. It was dangerous for 
him, and he faced arrest if the police should walk in. Nonetheless he 
spoke to assure the membership that the National Executive had consid · 
ered problems that could arise in the event of a government clamp 
down. After the meeting I approached him and asked what we would do if 
the organization faced massive arrests or even a ban. The answer came 
back pat. The plans were there, and I should not worry: furthermore I 
could not expect him to reveal plans which necessarily had to be kept 
secret. There was nothing I could say in answer to that appeal for 
trust. Nor did I know whether that was a trustworthy reply, or whether 
he had turned in a 'reasonable reply.' I would discover that after 
Sharpeville and the mass arrest and detention of Congress members. 

Then came the fiasco of the #1 per day campaign, initiated through 
the trade union movement, the South African Congress of Trade Unions. 
I went with some members of COD to the 'conference' at which the 
campaign was l~a11ched. This was a rally (rather than a conference), 
with every person a self-appointed 'delegate.' Men walked about with 
pound notes pinned to their jackets, calling enthusiastically for a 
minimum wage to match their 'badges'. This was not matched by concrete 
suggestions for the campaign - although person after person spoke of 
the important achievements that could be expected. I had spoken to 
Betty du Toit and she had inveighed against irresponsible strike 
action that led to workers being shot. She suggested that innocent 
lives could be saved if other tactics were used at work, and she 
called for a go-slow campaign at the work bench. I was impressed by 
her arguments and when I mounted the platform that day my line was, 
'If they won't pay us enough we cannot work hard.' The workers seemed 
to understand the message and the applause was generous. But nobody in 
SACTU ever took that suggestion any further. 

The call for a minimum daily wage was initially placed in the 
hands of a campaign committee, but there was no evidence that the 
trade union officials were directing their members attention to this 
campaign. In fact, this seemed to have become one more set of slogans 
that would go unnoticed and leave no result. Then in 1958, when a 
general election was held, a projected stay-at ··home in support of the 
wage demand was transformed to become part of an ANC call for the 
defeat of the government. It is doubtful whether many workers would 
have responded to any call for a work stoppage at the time, Lut the 
failure of the campaign was laid (with some justification) at the feet 
of the leaders who had switched the focus from wages to an all white 
election . The call was also absurd: white electors were urged to vote 
for the United Party in order to unseat the Nationalists. The call 
went unanswered among the whites and only antagonised many Africans. 

Africanists, long since dissenting, attacked ANC policies, and it 
seemed that a split was highly likely. Events moved rapidly to a 
denouement at the annual conference of the Transvaal Congress. After a 
stormy meeting delegates were confronted by a motion that a slate of 
candidates be accepted for the new executive committee. This excluded 



all dissentients, and the Africanists wal~ed out. There were a few 
white journalists in the audience, and one of them, Jack Halpern (who 
wrote under the name James Fairburn>, was a friend of many years 
standing. I had met him in 11ashomer Hatzair and got to know him more 
intimately at a later date. During my COD days Jack used to visit me 
regularly as part of his journalictic activity, He used me as a 
sounding board, as indeed he used Ruth First and many others, before 
writing his articles for papers in Britain. On this occasion he 
brought me a copy of his minutes of the proceedings at the ANC confer
ence and stated that a split seemed imminent. Armed with this account 
I attended a COD executive meeting the following week. I tried to 
raise the issue of a possible split in the ANC as a matter cf urgency, 
requesting that the COD representative on the Congress general council 
intervene to stop the rot . It was ruled that the issue be discussed 
under general. But in fact the matter was never put to the meeting. At 
first, when I was allowed to speak on the issue , I was challenged on 
the veracity of my statement about events at the Transvaal Congress, 
and when I produced Halpern's report was told that this needed chec~ 
ing. I claimed that the matter was too urgent tu wait for such action 
(or lack of same), but I did not make much headway in this audience. 
While I was speaking for the third or fourth time tea was brought in, 
and when I found that everyone was talking I protested. Oh, said 
Violet Weinberg (in the chair) I thought the meeting was over. 

It must be conceded, that any intervention by a COD Yepresentative 
at the Council would have achieved little. But this was a demonstra 
tion of contempt inside COD for any person who did not toe the line, 
and at the same time a refusal to raise an issue in which the ANC 
would undoubted l y have stated that it was an internal matter that was 
not open to discussion by others . I, too, was in an impossible posi 
tion. I did not have much sympathy for the Africanists , but I was also 
opposed to the ANC leaders introducing slates of candidates in elec 
tions. This was a favourite tactic of the Stalinists and profoundly 
dictatorial. What seemed to be important then, in working inside 
Congress, was to urge that unity be maintained against a ruthless 
government. Whatever might have been can only be speculation. The 
Africanists did split away and formed their own organization, the Pan 
Africanist Congress. 
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